State of Connecticut

Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) to BESB

DRAFT MINUTES

March 22, 2023

Members Present: Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Mr. Scott Baecker, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Jay Brown, Mr. John Carnemolla, Ms. Jennifer Jenkins, Ms. Lucretia Jones, Ms. Enaida Mendoza, Ms. Deborah Reed, Ms. Beth Reel, Ms. Nicole Rico-Serrano, Ms. Kendra Valente

Others Present: Director Carol Jenkins, Ms. Mary Burgard, Mr. Tyrell Sampson, Ms. Tracy Morin, Mr. Angelo Vitale, Ms. LaTonya Major


Members Absent: Mr. Gary Allen, Mr. Frank Buonomo,  Mr. John McNickle, Mr. Denis Regan, Mr. Frank Losquadro , Mr. William DeMaio

Welcome and Introductions:

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 10:05 a.m. by Chair Phillip Magalnick.   

Chair Magalnick announced that he will reach out to the membership committee to inquire if attendance is being tracked for members who are not regularly attending the meetings.  Attendance is part of the bylaws and the members that continuously miss meetings will be contacted to see if they are still interested in participating.
Public Comment: None
Old Business

Mr. Magalnick announced that due to not having a quorum for December’s meeting, Review and Approval of Minutes did not take place for the September 21, 2022 Meeting.  
A motion was made by Ms. Brandy Altergott and seconded by Mr. Scott Baecker to accept the minutes of the September 21, 2022 meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.  

Workgroup Reports

Finance  
Mr. Scott Baecker read the expenditures report.   NFB News Line $25,416.68, NCSAB Spring Conference for the Chair to attend $450.00, CSAVR for Vocational Rehab Spring Conference for the Chair to attend $795.00, Mantis Q40 Braille display for the tech lab $2,693.45,  Olympus DM720 recorder $176.50, Victor stream $484.03 and a Clover Book Pro $2,905.15.
Chair Magalnick shared that he spoke with Director Jenkins and Mr. Andrew Norton and was informed that SRC does not have a budget.  The money for expenditures is being spent from VR funds.  He announced that he was confused about this process but gained clarity from the conversation. 

Mr. Magalnick suggested that the expenditures be presented as VR expenditures as opposed to SRC expenditures.
Director Jenkins responded that there is not a set amount for a SRC budget to track expenditures, but the SRC is permitted to vote on allowable expenditures under VR.  She also stated that prior approval from RSA is required for needs assessment, satisfaction surveys, and transportation reimbursements for SRC members.

Mary Burgard revealed that the current expenditures were reported under SRC state plan. These items were previously voted on by RSA and SRC.  
Consumer Satisfaction
Deb Reed is chair of the subcommittee. Ms. Reed reported that they met three times since the last SRC meeting. The group was informed that the information on students in the VR program and their support is not included in the consumer satisfaction survey. Ms. Reed stated that the omission of important information should promote the revision of the survey.  

Director Jenkins clarified that the VR satisfaction survey is annual and is not mandated to have preemployment transition services surveyed.  Also, the Consumer Statewide Needs Assessment is done every three years and is federally mandated.  

Director Jenkins shared that the amount of the yearly satisfaction survey is $35,202.10.  She also shared that she was surprised that although the survey is shorter in length, it’s $12,000.00 higher than the more involved federally mandated surveys.  

Jennifer Jenkins suggested that previous discussions with CCSU to include more options could be the reason for the increase.  

Director Jenkins stated that she reviewed the scope of work, and it states that pricing is identical to last year.  This is incorrect information because there was a significant increase in the amount.

Chair Magalnick suggested that due to the large amount of this expenditure, it should be voted on by the SRC.

Director Jenkins agreed and shared the details of the time frames for each.  The draft report for the needs assessment survey is due on November 1 and the final report is due by December 1.  We only have the rest of the calendar year to complete The Annual Satisfaction Survey which creates a tight deadline.  

Chair Magalnick inquired about the time frame and process if we were to include other bids for the survey.  He also discussed his concerns with pricing and the number of customers that were surveyed.

He also suggested tabling the vote on expanding the money for the surveys until more information is provided.  

Mary Burgard stated that Covid was the cause for the record low year.  Ms. Burgard also gave a comparison of the numbers for the past few years and asked that the current increase in clients served be taken into consideration.   

Ms. Burgard shared that implementation of an online survey has resulted in an increase of responses.  

Chair Magalnick offered his concern of being obligated to pay for the survey due to the work already being done.  He also inquired about the success rate.

Ms. Burgard responded that there has been a bigger success rate, possibly because it was done quarterly.  She also shared that due to staff shortages, they are currently behind.

Chair Magalnick inquired if invoice payment was the cause of the survey process being behind schedule.  

Director Jenkins responded that the purpose is due to the contracts not being in place.  She is currently working with CCSU to complete the contracts process.

Brandy Altergott inquired about the usefulness of the service and if its use has promoted positive results.

Ms. Burgard responded that policy changes have been made in the past due to the results of the surveys.  

Chair Magalnick shared statistical information for the surveys.  He also stated that the purpose of the workgroup is to examine the VR program, as a whole, to achieve true results of what people are experiencing.
Chair Magalnick requested Director Jenkins to give an overview of the process in Nebraska.

Director Jenkins responded that Nebraska’s process included successful and unsuccessful VR cases, clients ready for employment, and clients going to school.  They would also target certain areas to obtain information.  

Chair Magalnick shared that Nebraska used Louisiana Tech for their services, which is considerably less money than CCSU.  

Director Jenkins is currently awaiting a response from Louisiana Tech.

Membership

Lucretia shared that there are currently two vacancies. One  on the Workforce Investments Board and the other is on the Department of Labor Board.  New appointees’ applications were submitted to the Governor’s office, but are still pending approval. 

New Business
VR Success Story 
Krystal Kelly introduced Daniel who has been a client since 2018.  Daniel has received a vast array of services and has successfully navigated services with the American Job Center.  Daniel has completed the trial work experience and was hired at CW Resources as a production assistant in December 2022.

Daniel stated that he likes his job and it’s been very helpful for him.  He described his different tasks and shared that he has had different counselors throughout the years.  

Chair Magalnick congratulated Daniel on his success with the program.  He also asked Daniel about his favorite and hardest part of his new job.

Daniel stated that learning new tasks and learning about the Army was his favorite.  The hardest part was trying to find the right job.  

He stated that he has previous experience as a bench worker and that skill was hard to find in Connecticut.

Ms. Kelly shared that Daniel has been committed, very kind and patient with BESB.  

Ms. Kelly stated that it was important to help find Daniel a job that allows him to be happy, maintain his lifestyle and cater to his needs.  

Ms. Kelly thanked Daniel for his patience and commitment.

Ms. Reed from NBC Connecticut congratulated Daniel on his new job.

Kendra Valente also congratulated Daniel and expressed that this was a great success story.
Chair Magalnick expressed that it’s important to hear the success stories of people who are achieving things and wished Daniel a great year.  

Chair Magalnick also thanked Ms. Kelly for her hard work on behalf of Daniel.
Scott Baecker also congratulated Daniel on his success.
AIRA Update

Chair Magalnick shared that he has been working on this pilot program for the past four months and reached out for help to promote it.  
Chair Magalnick shared that the pilot program ends at the end of the month and will not be picked up for permanent usage.
Chair Magalnick stated that he had several conversations with AIRA and Lori St. Amand who is the liaison from BESB.  

Currently, there are only sixty people signed up for the program.  This number is very small compared to the number of blind or visually impaired people in Connecticut.  According to the health census, there are approximately 100,000 people who have low vision or are blind.  

Chair Magalnick also shared that he never received the requested information from AIRA regarding fifty services that this program can be used for.  

He stated that although he did not receive the list, the information was posted to Instagram, Twitter and Facebook.  He also stated that the clients of BESB are not being reached properly.

Chair Magalnick stated the low number of participants in the program is due to the program not being promoted and marketed appropriately.  

A blind person being allowed to use AIRA for free would be beneficial due to a high unemployment rate for the visually impaired and blind. 

Chair Magalnick suggested forming a workgroup to look at ways to get the program funded as private or public accommodation.  
He also expressed disappointment with the program not moving forward.

Chair Magalnick shared that the previous Director was geared toward getting this going in Connecticut but once he retired, it sank to the bottom of the sea.
He also requested ideas from the group on ways to get the program funded.

John Carnemolla stated that since the program is nearing the end, it may not be possible to breathe life back into it.  He also offered different advertising strategies to reach BESB clients for future programs. 
Chair Magalnick shared that when he reached out to AIRA, he was informed that the announcement for the program was in progress.  

He had direct contact with AIRA and a lengthy conversation with Lori St. Amand and the task of reaching the clients was not completed.  
Chair Magalnick shared that he received an email a year and a half ago from his O&M instructor informing him that AIRA was for transportation only. 

Director Jenkins responded that emails go to consumers that have email addresses.  She also shared that RSA was not supportive of the program due to low usage.

Chair Magalnick agreed that the amount for the small number of users is way too much money.  He also offered suggestions on plan and usage options.
Scott inquired about the minimum number of users needed to qualify for the funding.

Chair Magalnick stated that Marty Watts was trying to attract one hundred users. He also offered clarity on the monthly pricing for the group.

Chair Magalnick is hopeful that BESB will be able to receive a group discount rate for the small group.

Ms. Reed expressed her disappointment with the marketing strategy considering BESB was the best point of contact.  

She also commented that this is a highlight for the decrease in the Adult Services Program budget.  Advocating with the state legislature is in progress to increase the budget. 

Chair Magalnick responded that there are a lot of people in the Adult Services program who are not in the job market and they are usually the ones that need more assistance.  Clients in the VR program are more likely to be tech savvy.  

Ms. Reed also suggested that the O&M training include helping the client with navigating the program. 

Chair Magalnick suggested that the VR Counselors, Rehab Technologists and Teachers present it to the clients.  He also stated that this is an item that should be discussed again.

Enaida Mendoza shared that marketing the AIRA program has been her goal and that the Rehab Technologists has developed a list of iPhone applications for the legally blind population.

Chair Magalnick announced that he will be attending the CSAVR Conference next month and is hopeful that he will be more informed and able to share what he learned.
BEP Update
Tyrell Sampson, Supervisor of the Business Enterprise Program was introduced by Chairman Magalnick.

Mr. Sampson shared that the program is a federally authorized program implemented by many states throughout the country.  The program trains and license people who are blind or visually impaired to establish and operate a food service business within federal, state, and municipal locations. 

Mr. Sampson stated that BEP was made possible through the Randolph Shepard Act that was enacted in 1936.  This federal law provides priority rights for legally blind people to operate cafeterias, vending machines and food concessions within federal buildings.
In 1945, the Randolph Shepard Act was established to include operation of vending stands, vending machines, snack bars, cafeterias, gift shops in state and municipal locations.  The program also provides initial inventory and offers ongoing business support. This includes maintenance repair and replacement of all equipment.  In addition, BEP works hard to expand opportunities within the program through the first right opportunities and deem the location to be viable at the time of interest.  
Mr. Sampson stated that the additional benefits of being a part of the program are state health insurance, dental insurance, life insurance and the option to participate in the state retirement plan.

Operators that have locations in state and municipal buildings will receive vending commissions from our statewide vending contracts. 

In Connecticut, BEP is a self-funded program funded through the income derived from a statewide vending contract.  This income allows operators to operate their facilities and be responsible for their business expenses.   

The BEP program pays for 100% of anything that involves maintaining the operation and any earnings derived belongs to the operator.

Mr. Sampson shared that the eligibility requirements for the BEP consists of being legally blind, licensed and a United States citizen.  You also need to be registered with our Vocational Rehabilitation Department.  
Organizational skills, the ability to relate to the general public, mathematical skills and marketing skills are essential keys to any entrepreneurship opportunity.  

Mr. Sampson also stated that there are no financial guarantees, but the goal is to structure opportunities that align with an individual’s interest in profitability.  Programs are offered on a major sliding scale and geared toward an individual's interest and skillset. 
He also shared that he’s been with the agency for seventeen years which includes his whole business enterprise career.  
Mr. Sampson stated that since COVID, the program continues to explore good opportunities and is hopeful that this will allow for future expansion of the program. 
Currently, there’s an active referral from VR for one of the existing locations.

Mr. Sampson would like to spotlight a current operator of the program, who is also a committee member.

Mr. Sampson introduced Ms. Brandy Altergott as a current operator in the program.  Ms. Altergott is a SRC Committee member and a member of the Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors.  Previously, Ms. Altergott operated Manchester Community College, Rocky Neck Concession State Park and Gillett Castle. She’s vocal, motivated and everything the program is looking for.  
Ms. Altergott shared that she has been an active participant in the committee since 2015.  She also shared that she was the operator for Gillette Castle for seven seasons, Manchester Community College for two years and is currently running Rocky Neck Concession stand.  Also, she is constantly expanding and improving her current locations. 

Ms. Altergott stated that COVID has set some of the businesses back and it has changed a predicted direction.  

Ms. Altergott gave a brief medical history and stated that the program has allowed her a great opportunity to be successful.  She is looking forward to expanding into more state locations.
Chair Magalnick thanked Ms. Altergott for her success story. 

Director Jenkins requested that Mr. Sampson and Ms. Morin share some of the future opportunities for blind operators.  

Mr. Sampson shared that the great benefit of the statewide contract is that we allow one entity to provide vending machine service to all state and municipal locations.  
He also stated that the commissions received from the statewide contract remain strong and have increased due to a percentage of vending sales.  Due to an increase in product prices, the program will receive more money.

Offering the new pilot program will offer vendors ten vending route opportunities in partnership with existing statewide vending contractors.  This opportunity will give operators minimal financial risk but allows them the opportunity to expand their existing operations or essentially wave the current operation and utilize this opportunity. 

The pilot program will be set for a year and contain specific budgets for a long-term allowance.  The goal is to look at ways to increase their profitability.  
Currently, there’s a descriptive proposal out to the Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors outlining this opportunity. Mr. Sampson also shared that he has received positive feedback from the committee.

This pilot program could essentially open ten additional opportunities within our existing group of individuals that that are on the transfer/promotion list within our program.  After a year, possible expansion opportunities will be offered to existing operators in our program.  
Chair Magalnick thanked Mr. Sampson for an informative report.  He also shared that he met with Mr. Sampson and Director Jenkins regarding expanding the program and creating more opportunities for the blind population in Connecticut.  

Ms. Altergott stated that the program is making strides and moving in the right direction to provide better opportunities.  

She also stated that Mr. Sampson and Ms. Morin are constantly looking for opportunities that will increase profits.  The recent partnership with Southern University is something that would have been overlooked in the past.  She feels that we’re on the right path to expanding the program and giving viable opportunities to those that are interested and capable.
Chair Magalnick inquired if the program improved when Mr. Sampson took on the supervisory role.

Ms. Altergott responded yes.  She believes that this is due to Mr. Sampson’s willingness to take chances without the fear of rejection.

Chair Magalnick responded that Mr. Sampson was very gracious when answering his questions and very informative.  He also stated that the topic will be included on next month’s agenda.  

Report from BESB Representative

Program Update: Director Jenkins shared that we are currently working to update System 7, the electronic case management system.  We are hoping to use VR funding to allow for this upgrade and to be hosted. This will allow accuracy for our federal reporting and include the latest RSA changes, additions, and corrections to the federal report.  

Director Jenkins stated that we are in the process of obtaining Jotforms.  This software will allow our forms to be accessible by everyone.  Director Jenkins shared that there are many forms that are not accessible for her and she’s very excited for this software to be put in place.  
The two items mentioned will be big endeavors and will require staff’s time for the fine detail work. It will be a slow process, but we are working to get these things implemented.  

Director Jenkins reported that the prior approval for the federal fiscal year 2023 was submitted and has been approved.  
Director Jenkins gave a report on staff positions.  She stated that Vocational Rehabilitation has three vacant counselor positions, one vacant technology position and two vacant clerical positions.  

The three counselor positions have closed and will be in the interview process.  

Currently working on getting the technology position posted.

Interviews for the secretary II will take place on March 30 & March 31 and we are working on reviewing the applications for the secretary I position.

Interviews were held for two rehabilitation teacher positions in the Adult Services Program.  There was one highly qualified candidate and she’s hopeful that there will be a new staff person starting soon. 
Director Jenkins stated that she will be working on reposting the other position, and both positions will have a technology teaching focus in Adult Services.

Director Jenkins reported that the Children’s Services Department is fully staffed. There are at least sixty new referrals for blind children and she’s working with Catherine  to see if additional staff is needed.
Director Jenkins also reported that BEP is fully staffed, and she is working on additional clerical positions for BESB.  She is also working with the Fiscal Department to see what funding will be available after filling the vacant positions.

Director Jenkins reported that Vocational Rehabilitation just completed the final report for the federal fiscal year 2021.  We are currently using 2022 federal funds and are working on getting approved to carry these funds over to the current fiscal year 2023. She stated that VR Services gave back $1 million in federal funds for FFY 2021. Staff vacancies are the main cause of and she is hopeful that the numbers will decrease when the vacancies are filled.  

Director Jenkins shared the details of the budget for Adult Services.  After paying two staff salaries, approximately $20,000 will be left for OIB client services. After match funds are used for Federal IL Part B, that leaves approximately $35,000 for client services. These are the funds used to pay for the large print calendars that are sent out every year to open status clients.  
Director Jenkins also shared that the last Children’s Services budget report includes $380,000.00 in surplus.  It’s the end of the school year and the busiest time for the teachers.  They are prepping and getting things ready for the next school year and most requests include technology and equipment for children.

She shared that she will be attending the CSAVR and NCSAB conferences in April with Mary Burgard.  The main focus will be the RSA related items and she’s hopeful to learn more about those particular matters.

Director Jenkins added we have a maintenance of effort penalty assessed to us for fiscal year 2023.  There will also be a maintenance of effort penalty assessed to us in 2024.  The maintenance of effort penalty will allow us to reset our match requirements.  Reallotment dollars were granted due to the penalty.  
Mary Burgard reported that Voc Rehab shared the details of the upcoming conferences.  In-person conferences will be held and Voc Rehab staff will be attending.   The Association for Persons Support Employment conference will be held in May, Individuals with Disabilities Conference will be held on April 28th, Pre-ETS Transition Conference will be held in May and a Work Summit Conference will be held in April.  
Ms. Burgard stated that the conferences are great networking opportunities for staff.

Ms. Burgard announced that the bilingual counselor position closed, and applications will be reviewed.  
Chair Magalnick inquired if the large print calendars are offered in Braille.
Director Jenkins responded that BESB only offers free large print calendars.  Free Braille calendars are also available but she’s unsure of the resource.  

Chair Magalnick stated that he is aware of the positive changes being made and things are moving forward. He also thanked Director Jenkins for her leadership and all the work she’s done for the blind of Connecticut.  
He also thanked Mary Burgard for her hard work over the past year.

Legislation Update: Appendix A


Report from Chair: 
Chair Magalnick stated that the SRC Report was skipped intentionally due to discrepancies.  Previously, the SRC report was written by BESB and signed by the council.  Moving forward, the report will be submitted by the SRC Council with information included from BESB.   

Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned by Chair Magalnick at 11:35 a.m. 

Next Meeting: Wednesday, June 21, 2023
Appendix A:  Legislative Report 
The first three bills relate specifically to blindness. None of them progressed beyond being submitted. The fourth bill has passed out of the first committee but still requires several further positive votes.

HB 5039, An Act Allowing a Service Animal to Accompany its Handler in an Ambulance. This bill would have allowed a  person to take their service animal with them when they are being transported in an ambulance

HB 5814, An Act Requiring Health Insurance Coverage for Trained Service Dogs. This bill would have called for health insurance coverage for service dogs in the case of a critical illness.

SB 743, An Act Deterring Abuse Of Protections Afforded To Owners Of Service Animals. This bill would have established penalties for anyone who represented that an animal was a service animal when it is not.

SB 420, An Act Establishing a Tax Credit For Employers Who Hire Persons with Disabilities. This bill would create a tax incentive for employers to hire VR clients of our agency as well as employment clients of the Department of Developmental Services (DDS). Qualifying employers would receive $200 per month for each eligible person with a disability. This bill is still in the early stages.
